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Interview with Roy Schmidt 
 

Interviewed by Fraser Nelson 
 

Interviewed on April 20, 1995, 
 at Schmidt's home in Minneapolis 
 
 
 
FN:  Roy, as you know, these are questions that are more 
about your feelings about HIV than necessarily the history of 
AIDS in our community.  So first I want to ask how you would 
describe yourself.  And how do other people describe you? 
 
RS:  That's interesting.  It sounds like an interview for a 
job.  Meticulous, prepared, rigid, seldom caught off guard.  
And underneath all those kind of wall-type descriptions are 
adjectives: kind of mushy on the inside, once a person gets 
to know you.  I think that's a good description. 
 
FN:  Very good.  Thank you.  Roy, when I was thinking about 
people I wanted to interview, you were one of the people that 
came to my mind first, because as long as I've been in 
Minnesota you've been involved in AIDS, and I know you've 
been involved for years.  If you can think back, when did you 
first hear the word?  And if you can, think about what it 
meant to you then. 
 
RS:  I first heard not the word "AIDS" so much as the word 
"G.R.I.D.," 1

 

 and that was a disease that was affecting the 
gay population, gay male population, in San Francisco.  The 
word "AIDS" really came into my life in late 1984 when a 
friend of mine had some mysterious kinds of illnesses--
shortness of breath and fatigue, some skin irritations.  He 
was living in Dallas and would come home, come back here to 
Minnesota, on occasion and really wasn't sure what was going 
on with him.  And then it wasn't until the spring of '85 when 
I got a call from Phil, and he said that he was in the 
hospital and they were looking at something called HTL-3, I 
think.  That's how they were describing it back then.  
Something new.  Something called AIDS. 

                     
    1Gay-Related Immune Deficiency, an early appellation for what 
became known as Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome (A.I.D.S.). 
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I got on a plane, flew down to Dallas, and got the most 
incredible shock of my life.  He was in the hospital at 
Parkland.  I got to his room and there was a sign on the door 
that said, "Do not enter unless fully gowned, gloved, 
masked," and I had to do all that and even put booties on, 
and then ended up walking into his room and Phil looked fine. 
 Really, on the surface you couldn't see a thing.  He was 
really kind of annoyed about the way he was being treated.  
He couldn't do this, couldn't do that, couldn't step out in 
the hall, you couldn't touch him, and yet I went into his 
bathroom and found a dirty used razor blade that had rusted 
onto the floor in the corner, very close to the shower.  I 
was thinking to myself, "If you stepped on that razor blade, 
there would be more damage done to you than if I were to take 
this glove and gowns off," and went out and got a nurse.  The 
room hadn't been touched or cleaned for quite a while.  You 
could tell that.  The garbage was overflowing.  I went out 
and got a nurse and told them to get a cleaner in there and 
get the bathroom cleaned up, get the room cleaned up, and 
took my hat and gloves and gown off, and said, "I know this 
is supposed to be more for my protection.  It really feels to 
me like it should be more for your protection," and gave my 
friend a hug and held him without stuff in between us. 
 
So that was the first kind of experience I had with it.  In 
'86, everything just really changed.  I got involved.  Went 
to Washington and then on to San Francisco.  I had gone 
visiting friends, had gone to a couple of house meetings held 
by a group, if I remember right, called STOP AIDS.  It was 
sort of your kind of first home gathering to talk about 
prevention. 
 
FN:  When you first heard the word and you first had your 
friend down in Dallas, what did AIDS mean to you then?  What 
were you thinking? 
 
RS:  It didn't mean anything to me, because it was something 
that was going on in San Francisco and going on in New York, 
and since I didn't travel to those areas, I didn't feel 
particularly threatened.  It sent off some signals that--you 
know, there were some sexual practices that you needed to be 
careful about.  It always was to me, you know, the exchange 
of fluids, but not knowing that terminology then, it was just 
like some things were an absolutely "no" to me.  I knew 
several men who never had any kind of oral or anal sex 
without a condom way back then.  And so I think that's kind 
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of like, well, if you don't do this and you don't do that, 
you'll be okay.  But didn't really have any real knowledge. 
 
What struck me most about AIDS back then was not so much 
prevention as much as it was about care and how I saw folks, 
or how I saw Phil specifically, just kind of--I mean, shut 
up, you know, doors closed, drapes drawn, that act-of-
separation thing that really kind of outraged me.  I think I 
would have felt that way whether it was AIDS or if you were 
even dealing with other transmittable diseases, like 
tuberculosis.  I mean, you take precautions, but you don't 
shut people away.  I think that bugged me more than the idea 
of getting AIDS at that time. 
 
FN:  So thinking to now, ten years later, what does it mean 
to you now when you hear the word "AIDS"? 
 
RS:  It's not as mysterious now, but it is as devastating 
today as it was in 1981.  It's still frightening.  But I 
think it's also proved to be a rallying point, or a rallying 
word, for many communities, not just the gay and lesbian 
community, for people to stop and think about what they're 
doing and that their actions really do have effect on other 
people, and the need to start being accountable, the need to 
deal with people on a one-on-one level, as individuals, as 
frail humans--I mean, it's always been my philosophy that, 
you know, we as people, as humans, are the greatest of God's 
creations and we're also the frailest.  I think AIDS has made 
folks stop and think about who we are, who we're dealing 
with, who we're having relationships with, and what are those 
relationships based on.  I'm not saying that AIDS has given a 
moral current to our lives.  If anything, the way my 
community has responded to AIDS has been establishing a 
moral, a morality, if you will. 
 
FN:  I'm struck by that because it sounds like there was a 
couple of times when AIDS was clearly defined in your life, 
you know, when you saw your friend Phil.  Can you describe 
for me a moment when you sensed this moral impact for 
yourself?  Can you think of a time when you first became 
aware of that kind of an impact? 
 
RS:  Yes.  I really think my real first trip to D.C., going 
with Brian Coyle2 to talk to somebody on the Hill about AIDS 

                     
    2Brian Coyle was a long-time DFL activist and member of the 
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and the need for government involvement, and just hearing 
feedback just from our own Minnesota legislators, some don't 
even want to deal with it, to others who were extremely 
interested.  I remember sitting down around the table with 
Durenberger3 at the time, and the man being very aware of it. 
 The same thing with Frenzel.4  And yet sitting down with 
some "liberal Democrats" who just--"Don't know about it, 
there still needs to be research, you know, if we're going to 
have education, can't talk about condoms, can't talk about 
sex, can't talk about a whole list of things."  [Sarcastic 
tone]  All that kind of feedback had a real moral overtone, 
and it just kind of struck me that the moral thing to do here 
is to talk about it.  That the whole effort here, the whole 
idea, is about saving lives, and if you have to kind of go 
down in the trenches and down in the gutter with folks in 
order to do that, then we need to do it.  That's the moral 
thing to do. 
 
FN:  Did you feel that your value was somehow less being a 
gay man? 
 
RS:  Absolutely not.  Two things in my life.  In 1978, if I 
can go back that far, two things happened to me that really 
affected myself not only as an individual, but as a gay man. 
 One was the repeal in St. Paul of the ordinance.5  I wasn't 
involved in the anti-repeal.  I wasn't closeted.  To me it 
was just a part of my life.  Being gay was, and still is, as 
much as being a redhead, having blue eyes, this, that, and 
the other thing.  But I really felt the anguish of those 
folks that were working in it, working to stop the repeal.  I 
can remember the frustration and the tears of folks that I 
saw on TV. 
 
It's really kind of interesting.  The next day the Pioneer 

                                                             
Minneapolis City Council. He died of AIDS in 1991, while sharing a 
house with Roy Schmidt. 

    3U.S. Senator David F. Durenberger. 

    4U.S. Congressman Bill Frenzel. 

    5The City of St. Paul had added gay, lesbian, bisexual and 
transgender persons to its human rights ordinance.  This addition 
was repealed in 1978. 
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Press came out with something that was supportive.  I can't 
remember exactly what it was.  At that time I was working 
with an incredibly conservative group of people at the 
railroad.  I took that page, a full-page ad, and hung it over 
the front of my desk, and not a single individual, not a 
boss, you know, nobody came up and told me to take that down. 
 As a matter of fact, a few people came up and said, "It 
doesn't mean it's the end," and I felt kind of safe about 
doing that. 
 
The second event was at that time I was the president of the 
union and was on a picket line.  It wasn't our picket line.  
We were just honoring another union's picket line, but, 
nonetheless, I was out front with other officers of the union 
and stopping our people.  One of the supervisors came 
through.  He wasn't an old Great Northern person or an old 
Northern Pacific, he was someone that came from Chicago or 
somewhere, after we all merged.  As he walked by me, he 
elbowed me.  I mean, I wasn't in his way and I had even said 
good morning to him, and he just elbowed me in the side.  I 
mean, I literally went down to my knees.  And I thought, 
"There ain't another person gonna push me again."  That's 
when I got involved in gay rights activism, and just was kind 
of a natural course for me to come into AIDS. 
 
FN:  Let's talk a little bit about your activism.  Can you 
describe to me your other kinds of commitments?  You're a 
union activist.  How would you describe the commitments that 
you have in your life? 
 
RS:  Those commitments are definitely to social change, but 
in that social change my primarily activism has always been 
centered around partisan politics, proudly, as a Democrat.  I 
love the word "liberal."  And yet I moved into unionism 
because I also saw a need for a change within the union, that 
I didn't see the union as truly being representative of its 
members, and that in order for that to happen, you needed to 
challenge it, and by challenging it to open it up to a 
more--I won't say grassroots, at that time, grassroots kind 
of participation--but more membership participation.  More 
say in contractual matters, whether it be dollars, whether it 
be work rules, how your money is spent, how much you pay to 
be a member of this union, those kinds of things. 
 
And then the same sort of thing, you know, moving into gay 
and lesbian rights.  To me it always wasn't so much a matter 
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of gay and lesbian rights specifically as it was full civil 
and human rights, basic human rights--the right to work, the 
right to live where I choose, and that extended to me should 
be a given for everybody.   
 
If you were to line up a Native American, an African 
American, and me, and you're looking, you're seeing a Native 
American, an African American, and a white man.  And without 
anybody saying anything, I am automatically, because of my 
color and because of my gender, in a privileged position.  
Until I open my mouth and say I am a gay man, none of that 
changes.  The minute I open my mouth and say that, there's a 
whole shift in the order.  The prejudice is based--in dealing 
with that image of the three of us again, they're still going 
to see an Indian, a nigger, and a queer.  They shouldn't see 
that, I mean that language.  They should see three people, 
whether it's three men or two women and a man.  I mean, 
that's what they should be seeing.  They shouldn't be seeing 
color.  They shouldn't be seeing sexual orientation. 
 
FN:  So your commitments are around social change, around 
equality, and around working to help people see and live in 
the world equally.  How does AIDS fit into that for you? 
 
RS:  AIDS took a group of people and subdivided them even 
further.  AIDS presented an opportunity for certain kinds of 
people to single out a community and say this is retribution, 
this is just desert, this is whatever.  And the reality of it 
is that, no, it wasn't that.  What we are dealing with here 
is a health crisis.  We're not dealing with a lifestyle.  
We're not dealing with an orientation.  We're dealing with a 
health crisis, and that because the affected community was, 
I'll call it, an "underclass" community or a "less-than-
majority" community, there was a slower response.  To this 
day, I truly believe that if those first infected had been 
little, white, freckled babies or children, it wouldn't have 
taken six, almost seven years for a president6 to say the 
word "AIDS." 
 
FN:  How involved are you still in Democratic politics, and 
do you bring AIDS to that work? 

                     
    6Ronald Reagan, who was President of the United States during 
the early days of the epidemic, did not mention AIDS publicly 
until seven years after the first reported cases. 
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RS:  I'm very involved in Democratic politics.  By the very 
nature of the person who I lived with, Brian, and his death, 
and the very nature of where I work [the Minneapolis AIDS 
Project] and have worked going on nine years now, it's a 
constant, it's a given.  In the mayoral campaign in 
Minneapolis here, I had a real sit-down with [Minneapolis] 
Mayor Sharon Sayles-Belton and said, "What you need to talk 
about to my community and to the larger community in general 
is not only AIDS, but the need to expand our prevention."  In 
her campaign literature she called for the establishment of a 
syringe exchange program7 and the expanded prevention efforts 
by the city of Minneapolis. 
 
It's a given.  It's a given in politics these days.  It's 
sort of like every once in a while something comes to the 
top, and it's given a different name.  Whether it's a woman's 
right to choose [abortion], which has been a battle, an 
ongoing battle, for years, whether it's the plight of the 
farmer, the family farmer, or whether say a real challenge to 
our health-care system, not only in prevention but also in 
care.   
 
It constantly needs to come to the top, and it comes to the 
top in different ways.  Now it's AIDS.  We're hearing more 
about breast cancer.  We need to stop taking certain types of 
people.  The types of people that are separated out, always, 
always separated out and given less, are women, and then 
minorities, whether they be people of color, whether they be 
an orientation, the underclass.  Whenever that happens, it 
needs to be challenged.  And if it needs to be AIDS, whether 
it needs to be breast cancer, whatever, it needs to be 
brought to the forefront. 
 
FN:  Roy, how would you describe or define your faith?  And 
then, if you could, describe for me how that integrates into 
the sense of commitment you have to other people and to AIDS. 
 
RS:  Well, that's interesting.  My faith.  Let's talk about 
religion first.  I do consider myself a Christian.  I was 
baptized Presbyterian, then rebaptized Catholic and I'm a 

                     
    7These programs allow injection drug users to turn in used 
needles for clean ones, thus reducing the chance for HIV 
infection. The program is quite controversial. 
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nonpracticing Catholic.  And I don't say recovering, because 
I am a Roman Catholic in a faith and teachings that I accept, 
but I am nonpracticing.  I made that same kind of transition 
into nonpracticing at a time that I, in confession, talked 
about my homosexuality and was denied absolution.  And I 
thought--you kind of walk out and you're stunned.  First 
you're looking to see how many people are looking, because 
the man was just almost hysterical.  [Laughter]  But then I 
kind of got to thinking about it and I thought, "Why, hell, I 
can go somewhere else and get absolved.  I mean, this is 
really kind of ridiculous."  And I really took a step back 
and just thought, "We're not going to deal with this 
organized religion right now."   
 
I accept the basic teachings of Christ and the New Testament 
and look at the Old Testament as a good foundation, an 
excellent history book.  Somewhere in there--you know, the 
combination of the Old and the New--we need to learn or we 
will repeat ourselves.  Trust me, history does repeat itself. 
 The Bible is a good history book. 
 
I do believe in a higher power.  I do believe in God and I 
believe in Jesus Christ.  I believe in the Commandments, but 
I believe in the eleventh commandment, and that is "Love one 
another as I have loved you."  I think that extends to 
everybody.  People don't need to get along.  People don't 
have to be good neighbors, but we do need to be neighbors and 
we do need to take care of each other. 
 
FN:  How do you find your faith in your work, or how does 
your faith sustain you in your work? 
 
RS:  I don't know.  Working on the "bureaucratic" side of 
AIDS, you know, in the administration, I always look at every 
single piece of paper, regardless; it just might make a 
difference.  Whether it's moving a letter to the exec, to 
Lorraine,8 bringing it up to the top of the pile, or picking 
it up and walking it in and saying, "You need to pay 
attention to this, you need to look at this," organization 
administration is difficult. My job is to provide service, 
and it's really to provide service to the agency so that 
other folks can go out and do their job to the community.  

                     
    8Lorraine Teel was executive director of the Minnesota AIDS 
Project, where Mr. Schmidt served as her administrative assistant. 
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Whether it's a case manager, whether it's a prevention 
educator, a housing advocate, I need to respond to their 
needs on that level.  And then on the other levels, you know, 
working for an executive director who needs to have as little 
as necessary go across her desk and yet be made aware of the 
important things. Those important things can be anything from 
a letter from an eighth grader who wants to know something 
about AIDS, to a letter from the governor of Minnesota, to a 
seminar coming up on the latest relationships with board of 
directors, those kinds of things. 
 
What I do is important because it is, in fact, service.  It's 
not direct service to clients, although at times I do deal 
with clients.  Whether it's a client in the waiting room 
who's just totally frustrated with the system, I sit down and 
spend some time with that person or just say, "Come on with 
me," or moving paper, it's a service. 
 
FN:  Roy, I see one of the ways you serve us is to be our 
conscience and our history, and to know that you've been 
there for so long and that you'll hopefully be there forever, 
for as long as we need to be there, I find a real comfort. 
 
FN: How does anger impact your work? 
 
RS:  I don't know if it's anger.  It is frustration and 
it's--we're what, fifteen years into this epidemic?--and 
there are people in my community, people in the general 
community, who are as ignorant and dumb-ass today as we were 
fifteen years ago.  I say ignorant and dumb-ass because, you 
know, ignorant you can educate, stupid you cannot.  So I 
would say they are ignorant, and hopefully we can get through 
to them in education.  But the ignorance. What I find 
frustrating is that folks don't perceive themselves at risk, 
whether it's, like I said, my community or the general 
community.  AIDS is a time bomb that we've only seen blow up 
one time.  There are other fuses there.  And that's just 
personal.  That's just kind of an observation, you know, that 
when you look at the numbers, especially the young folks who 
are just coming into sexual awareness or are, in fact, being 
sexual, the risks are just so great.  When people are 
diagnosed in their late teens or early twenties, you know 
that given that window of opportunity, something happened in 
their teens.  They placed themselves at risk or were at risk 
when they were younger. 
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Youth is invulnerable.  I mean, it's just a mind-set.  I 
don't advocate abuse, but sometimes with young folks you just 
want to hit them right between the eyes and say, "Excuse me," 
you know?  [Laughter]  It always seems like it has to become 
personal.  For some reason, it's got to be personalized.  I 
mean, it was, for me, Phil in that hospital room so long ago. 
 
FN:  Let's talk a little bit about your community.  When I 
think of the different communities you've described--unions, 
the DFL,9 your friendship with Brian, the gay and lesbian 
community--how would you describe your community?  What I'm 
interested in learning is where you find it.  Where do you 
find yourself in community? 
 
RS:  Okay.  How would I define my community?  Well, it's hard 
to define.  This is something that's--the only thing that 
binds my community is sexual orientation, our sexual 
preference, whatever. After that, my community is as diverse 
as the world population is.  There are well-to-do, ne'er-to-
do, and not-to-do.  The gay and lesbian community is really a 
microcosm of the heterosexual community in that we have 
everything going on that everybody else has got going on.  
The only thing that separates us is our orientation, our 
partners.  Whether it's alcohol or drug abuse or domestic 
partner abuse, I mean, whatever, you know, it's all the same. 
 And so are those celebrations.  I mean, we all celebrate the 
Fourth of July.  We all celebrate, you know. 
 
So my community is very diverse, and I think that's also why 
it's so different and why I see that diversity so much 
different than I do in communities of color because of the 
culture.  The gay and lesbian community were never slaves.  I 
mean, there's kind of a reference point where folks say fifty 
years ago a half a million gays and lesbians were 
exterminated in concentration camps, but unlike the Jewish 
community that was driven out of cities and out of towns, I 
mean, there's always been kind of a history of persecution of 
everything that's not understood, but not necessarily of 
people because of who they worshipped or people of color 
because they were considered subhuman.  Granted, there were 
times when gay men were used in burning witches.  The term 
"faggot" comes from--actually talks about those [gay people 
who] were clumps of sticks, clumps of people that were burnt 

                     
    9Minnesota's Democratic Farmer Labor Party. 
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to start the fire to burn the witch. 
 
But I don't know.  My community's hard, very difficult, to 
define. 
 
FN:  How does it sustain you? 
 
RS:  How does it sustain me? 
 
FN:  Do you feel supported from the gay and lesbian community 
in your work? 
 
RS:  I wouldn't call it support so much as I would call it 
enforced, just reinforcing kind of my belief systems and my 
activism.  Supported?  Yeah.  Yeah, that's not fair not to 
say supported.  Yeah, very much so.  I am. 
 
FN:  How does that play out, as an example? 
 
RS:  The walk.10  Especially when I see the men's community. 
 As a gay man, seeing men come together and to support 
themselves.  I mean, to me, AIDS is primarily about gay men. 
 At least in the state of Minnesota, it's about gay men.  Men 
are men, whether they're straight or gay.  I mean, it's true. 
 It's the whole macho, the whole head of the household.  I 
mean, it's true.  There's no denying it.  You know, straight 
men have nothing over gay men as far as those inbred 
privileges go. 
 
I just think coming out to those events, stepping out in the 
public and making a statement by their presence, they don't 
have to say anything, they just need to be there.  I always 
think of my first Gay Pride Parade I attended in San 
Francisco, and I was just totally overwhelmed by it, 
absolutely overwhelmed.  My dear friend from childhood said 
to me, "This is what gay pride is about."   
 
And I turned to him and said, "Roger, you asshole."  I said, 
"Being a gay man amongst three hundred thousand people is not 
gay pride.  Being a gay man in Minneapolis at a parade 
amongst two thousand people is gay pride."  So I thought 
that's coming out.  [Laughter]  Just the presence of being 

                     
    10The AIDS Walk, an annual fundraising event for AIDS 
organizations. 
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there, I often find--I find support.  It gives me a sense of 
pride.  So if that's support or if that's reinforcement, a 
lot of time and effort over these last seventeen-odd years, 
I'm content with it. 
 
FN:  How long do you think you'll be able to stay as an 
activist, stay in this work? 
 
RS:  In AIDS?  I don't know.  I'm getting tired. 
 
FN:  Talk to me about that. 
 
RS:  Professionally.  Professionally, I'm getting tired.  I 
don't feel particularly challenged anymore.  When I came to 
the AIDS project, they're lucky if they had one, two, three, 
A, B, C, you know, so I was able to build on that and create 
a system within administration, whether it was setting up a 
filing system, to helping to set up hiring systems, job 
descriptions, doing minutes for the board of directors 
correctly, just those kind of maintaining.  Now I'm more 
refining, you know, refining things and looking at things a 
little differently.  So I don't know.   
 
I've always joked that I'd be the first one to retire from 
the Minnesota AIDS Project [MAP].  I hit fifty this year, and 
I'm really proud of that.  Because of those many years I 
spent at the railroad, I can retire at sixty-two with full 
benefits.  [Laughter]  So I always thought, "Twelve years and 
I've already done nine.  That's one year more than you put in 
at the railroad.  So, you know, maybe you might be able to do 
this."  But I don't know.  Routine gets to be pretty boring, 
so I like to break up the routine on occasion.   
 
I truly, absolutely believe in the phrase "question 
authority."  That can break up the routine.  It's not always 
wise, but it does break the routine. 
 
FN:  That intrigues me, because one of the criticisms that 
we've heard, about not only MAP but all agencies, is as we've 
made this transition from crisis to the long haul, we've made 
this institutional switch.  It sounds like you've been 
largely responsible for MAP's institutionalization, at least 
in terms of structures.  At the same time, you are 
questioning those very structures that you helped create.  
Talk to me a little bit about the contradiction there.  Do 
you see what I'm saying?  I mean, why did you create those 
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structures?  Why did you push that? 
 
RS:  There are lives involved.  An agency can't expend a 
great amount of its resources stumbling over itself.  Those 
resources need to go into saving and caring for people.  Not 
saving; I'm sorry.  So I don't mean to say that term.  It 
sounds like saving, but those resources need to go out there 
to get the message out there and to care for people.  It is 
outrageous that money would be wasted because we didn't have 
a system in place or it wasn't thought of.  I mean, good, 
sound management saves money, and that had to happen and that 
has happened.  Does that institutionalize us?  Yeah.  Are we 
able to provide service?  You bet.  And I'll say at a minimum 
cost in savings. 
 
FN:  How did some of that criticism--I'm thinking about when 
I moved here in '89 and there were some public forums about 
MAP becoming a bureaucracy to mirror the Health 
Department--how did that feel to you at the time?  What was 
your reaction? 
 
RS:  Well, it was six of one and half dozen of another.  Much 
of the criticism was justified, because in creating you can 
be an institution and still be grassroots and still serve the 
people and still acknowledge your history.  In that time 
frame, we were slipping away from that.  We were slipping 
away from who started the Minnesota AIDS Project, and that 
was six gay men.  We were slipping away from hearing what our 
clients had to say, and we were slipping into real rigid 
internal kinds of--there was some really bad management going 
on at that time, and we weren't providing service.  We were 
attempting to build an empire.  And good service should be 
the goal.  Empire-building or building a pyramid upside down, 
it's going to fall over.  So, much of that criticism was well 
directed. 
 
The flip side of it was the structure that we were in as an 
organization.  We weren't a membership organization.  We're 
not going to be a membership organization.  The truth of the 
matter is too many--how does that go?  Too many cooks in the 
kitchen?  You get a--whatever.  The Minnesota AIDS Project is 
a true entrepreneurial nonprofit.  I think if there's a true 
definition of an entrepreneurial, it is a successive 
nonprofit.  That means there needs to be one leader, if you 
will, and that leader needs to report to a group that has 
overall responsibilities, whether they be fiduciary or 
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whatever.  That larger group--I'm talking about a board of 
directors--needs to be experienced, needs to bring specific 
kinds of talent to an agency.  It's just not good enough to 
care about AIDS; you need to be able to bring a talent that 
will have an effect on the outcome. 
 
Back then, it was kind of like a salad, throwing it up in the 
air; you didn't know where it was going to land.  But it was 
real clear that there was a need for the Minnesota AIDS 
Project for an experienced manager.  There was a need for a 
board to begin to make the transition from a hands-on board 
to a policy board.  And that's a long period of time.  And it 
needed the community; the HIV community needed to acknowledge 
that in order to provide service, we needed to have 
professionals who knew the system. 
 
FN:  What are you doing to sustain yourself in this work? 
 
RS:  I have a lot of quiet time.  It's kind of interesting, 
you know, in these last ten years, in the numbers.  I have a 
picture that was taken at Christmas, and there's ten of us 
around a table and seven of them are dead from AIDS.  One is 
sick and one has the reverse of AIDS, an overactive immune 
system, and then there's me, who doesn't know where he's at, 
you know.  And then life goes on.  I mean, in this ten years, 
I've seen friends die.  I've lost both my parents.  My mother 
died a year ago on Easter.  I have an incredible sense of 
gallows humor.  I mean, if anything, my humor sustains me.  
And it's also the ability to be able to go in, whether it's 
my exec or with a fellow co-worker--close the door and just 
roar.  I mean, I do. 
 
Can I share?  I want to share, but I'm not sure I want it to 
have this show up on--I always wanted to develop an AIDS 
calendar.  You know, it's just my sick humor.  Every once in 
a while I'll envision that, you know, just so that when I see 
the real thing before me, I know that somewhere deep inside 
me, at some point in time, I'm going to be able to sit down 
and really, really cry and that at some point in time those 
tears will turn into laughter.  And that's how I want to see 
the outcome, or at least my involvement in this as an 
outcome, is really to be able to sit down and have a good 
cry, laugh it off and move on. 
 
FN:  Brian Coyle, a person that many people in this community 
knew of as a person with AIDS, perhaps the first person with 

Not 
W

ait
ing

 fo
r a

 C
ure

 O
ral

 H
ist

ory
 P

roj
ec

t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



 

 

 
 
 15 

AIDS they ever thought they knew, his death was really public 
in a lot of ways, or his process, to me, as an outsider, was 
public.  How did you sustain yourself in that process?  What 
was that all about for you? 
 
RS:  Brian Coyle didn't do anything that wasn't public.  I 
sustained myself in it by removing myself from it.  When I 
moved in with Brian in 1987, I knew of his HIV status. I 
moved in with Brian just before I started working for the 
Minnesota AIDS Project.  There were a couple of things going 
on.  I mean, I had been working on Brian's election and 
reelection, was a personal friend, was privy to a lot of his 
private life, and yet in working at the Minnesota AIDS 
Project, which is funded by the city of Minneapolis, I mean, 
there were all kinds of things going on.  So I had to 
maintain a lot of different levels with Brian, and that was 
always true before AIDS. 
 
After AIDS, it was a lot of denial on my part, because it was 
hard for me to see my friend begin the deterioration process. 
 It was gradual and then it like happened overnight.  What I 
needed--where I kind of came to the wall was not only on a 
personal level, but on a professional level, was when it was 
very apparent that we were moving into a stage when care was 
going to be needed.  Did I want to be involved in that?  I 
work in AIDS and I'm living with HIV.  I'm living with AIDS. 
 I'm going to make that distinction.  I don't know what it 
is, that kind of fine line that we always put between HIV and 
AIDS.  It is an incredibly fine line, and once that crosses 
over into that other side to AIDS, that opportunistic or that 
T-cell count, it takes on a different dimension.  I can't put 
my finger on it.  But, my God, I've seen it enough in the 
faces of people.  So I had to make some decisions there. 
 
I have two very good friends that are good sounding boards.  
Thank God one's a psychologist, who can really step out of 
that friend role and step into a professional role, and I did 
a lot of bouncing off, because I was coming to a point.  Do I 
go through with this?  Do I stay with the end, or do I step 
out and be the professional here?  In my heart of hearts, I 
loved Brian far before I was a professional in AIDS, so I 
stayed.  And interestingly, you know, it was such that when 
he decided to go public with this and he'd tell his story, we 
had several conversations around the dining room table about 
this, I was always trying to be reinforcing of him.  It was 
kind of like, "Well, if you're going to do this, let's get 
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moving here, my friend, because, frankly, you're not looking 
very good lately."  We had those kinds of conversations, and 
trying to do it in jest with him, but at the same time 
knowing that you either do it or someone's going to do it on 
you.  And if they do it on you, you lose ownership, and 
that's the greatest betrayal of this disease is when you lose 
the right to control yourself and make your decisions.   
 
So I looked at it politically.  There was some real tough 
politics involved, not only with myself but there were other 
confidants.  So he went ahead with the story, but I stayed 
out of the story, because I wanted this to be his story and I 
wanted it to be an education piece.  I mean, what Brian Coyle 
did was probably one of the best pieces of public relations 
for AIDS in the state of Minnesota since Dick Hanson and Burt 
Hennings [phonetic].11  I mean, it caught people between the 
eyes, just absolutely stunned people.  And it was good.  But 
once he told his story, he was dead in four months.  It was 
this time.  It was this time of year when the whole series 
with KSTP and the [Twin Cities] Reader came out, the 
Minnesota Monthly came out.  Yeah, it was this time in '91, 
exactly. 
 
And so there was just a whole drastic change.  But Brian and 
I also, after that came out, after that story, then Brian sat 
down with me.  I always hated to tell Brian this, but I was 
always kind of like one or two steps ahead of him on many 
things, because I knew the man.  I mean, you could see him 
coming down the block on some things.  He said, "What are you 
going to do?" 
 
I said, "Brian, I made that decision."  Because he felt kind 
of abandoned by me in that whole series of things.  When 
David Carr called and said, "All right, I want your story."  
So I answered some of his questions.  He said, "You're 
useless.  You're protecting Coyle." 
 
[I said] "Screw you.  Interview's over.  Put that in the 
paper." 
 
But Brian came back and said "What are you going to do?" 
 
And I said, "I'm going to stay.  But we need to have some 
                     

    11A story of these two rural farmers with AIDS won a Pulitzer 
Prize for the Saint Paul Pioneer Press. 
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clear boundaries here.  If I'm going to be your primary care-
giver, we need to have some understandings.  You need to have 
your say, but I need to have the right to say no.  We need to 
set up a system."  I said, "Because, Brian, I work in AIDS as 
well.  So I can do my ten, twelve hours there and come home 
and do another ten hours.  That only gives me a couple of 
hours for rest.  So let's think about this."   
 
So when he got ill, you know, a lot of things took place.  I 
think the most difficult thing for me with Brian at that time 
was when I gave him and his doctor--when he was coming home, 
they were going to release him, and it wasn't time.  It was 
his second hospitalization, just before he came home to die. 
 I said, "I will not accept responsibility for the release of 
this man.  It's up to you, Dr. Weiser,12 to take that 
responsibility."  And Brian was kind of caught in the middle 
of this thing.  I said, "I send him to a nursing home or you 
send him to a nursing home.  But until we have a system set 
up here, he's not coming home.  I will not be there."  And so 
I forced the issue.  Fortunately, Weiser gave in and kept him 
in the hospital for a couple of days until we got the system 
set up for him to come home, to eventually die. 
 
FN:  And that was? 
 
RS:  That was in July, July of '91.  He went in and he had 
that ulcer attack.  They couldn't decide if it was CMV or 
this, that, and the other thing.  And he wouldn't go in.  I 
always have to laugh at Brian, because in Brian's story, 
after being quite ill for several days, it was on a Saturday 
night, and only being able to take in a little soup, and just 
back and forth to the bathroom, I finally came up the stairs 
and I said to him, "This is enough.  You're going into the 
hospital." 
 
And Brian always tells the story that, "When Roy came 
upstairs, I said to him, `It's time for me to go into the 
hospital.'"  And he lied about that, because he fought it to 
the end. [Laughter] 
 
I'll never forget Rosenstein,13 the doctor--I couldn't get a 

                     
    12John Weiser, M.D., whose narration is part of this 
collection, was Brian Coyle's physician at Clinic 42. 

    13Hanan Rosenstein, M.D., a partner of John Weiser at Clinic 
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hold of Weiser--and so we're off to Abbott.  Rosenstein was 
the doctor on call, and here Coyle is laid out on this--you 
know, everybody gets incredibly passive once you're nude and 
a sheet's over you and you're laying on a gurney in an 
emergency room.  Where's this leadership?  Where's all this 
strength, you know?  And Rosenstein came in, rubbing his 
hands, and said, "Remember those tests we wanted to do a few 
months ago?  We're going to do them now.  And you said no.  
We're going to do them now." 
 
And Brian very meekly nodded his head yes.  And I had to 
leave because I was in hysterics in laughter.   
 
So that was the first illness and then, you know, he just 
wouldn't... 
 
RS:  And then I'm bringing him home from Abbott that day at 
the transfusion.  Coming down 28th, you go by a funeral home 
there somewhere, and Brian looked over and said, "Well, I 
don't think it will be very long before I'll be going there." 
  
And I said to him, I said, "Brian, are you ready?"   
 
And he said, "No." 
 
And I said, "Why?  Why are you fighting?"  And then he said 
something to me very personal and I said, "Well, you'll live 
for as long as you can," and not to worry about everything 
else, that it's okay to let go. 
 
And he said, "I'm afraid of being alone." 
 
I said, "You'll never be alone.  I make that pledge to you 
now.  I made that pledge to you before." 
 
And then he went home and he died a week later.  I always 
remember that when we had the care, I would always read from 
Perry Tilleraas's14 book in the morning, because I always 
felt, you know, that you never knew.  He may not be there 

                                                             
42, Abbott Northwestern Hospital. 

    14A Minnesota writer and activist who also died of AIDS in 
1990. His book The Color of Light is a collection of daily 
meditations for people with AIDS. 

Not 
W

ait
ing

 fo
r a

 C
ure

 O
ral

 H
ist

ory
 P

roj
ec

t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



 

 

 
 
 19 

when I come home or I could get a call.  And that was always 
what he wanted.  He always wanted to start his really kind of 
conscious day, and for him conscious day meant after he's had 
his coffee and he's read the newspaper, then all those 
unconscious things, which weren't true, were very conscious. 
 I went to work and he began his day.   
 
The morning of the night that he slipped into a coma, we read 
our final "Light" [a reference to The Color of Light] and 
some folks came by to say goodbye.  I remember Sharon.  He 
asked to see some folks.  Sharon Sayles-Belton15 stopped by, 
and it was very, very painful for her and for him.  I always 
remember Brian saying to me that "I don't want any crying or 
gnashing of teeth while I'm dying."  So when Sharon left, I 
came back in.  He was just a matter of hours away from 
slipping into unconsciousness.  [Laughter]  Even in that 
state, I was standing at the foot of his bed and he went 
[Points finger in the air], and I knew exactly when he raised 
that finger up and kind of pointed it up in the air and I 
said, "Okay, there will be no more crying around here while 
you can hear us."  And then he slipped into his 
consciousness--or into unconsciousness. 
 
He always did his daily entry in his journal.  That morning 
he had--that kind of last week his writing got real 
difficult.  So I said to him, "Brian, can you hear me?"  His 
sister, Kathy, and some other folks were there.  I said, 
"Brian, can you hear me?  Can you blink your eyes?  Can you 
move your finger?"  There was no kind of response.  So I just 
wrote that kind of passage into the last page of his journal 
and closed the journal.  Then I went to the office, his 
office, the next day and did those power-of-attorney things 
so that I could turn in.  When he died, I asked Brian that I 
not be his executor, those kinds of things, that would be too 
difficult.  I actually wanted family to step in.  So he 
wanted me to do some of that power-of-attorney stuff while he 
was still alive.   
But I went into his office and it was a [city] council 
meeting day.  Many of the folks came out and said, "How's it 
going?"  And I said, "It's just a matter of time."  And there 
was this, you know, kind of like shock.  And I've had that 
experience myself, when you know someone is dying and they're 
wasted and they're covered with lesions.  And you get the 
                     

    15Sayles-Belton was serving on the Minneapolis City Council 
with Coyle at the time. 
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call and they say, "So-and-so has died," and you're shocked. 
 It's still a shock.  Many of his colleagues reacted that 
way; they were shocked. 
 
I can never forget this storm was coming.  It was just 
horrible.  I was standing in Brian's office window, and he 
always had this huge rainbow in his window.  The minute I 
took that rainbow down, there was this incredible flash of 
lightning and clap of thunder and a downpour.  I can remember 
his secretary, Laurie, was standing behind me, and she 
literally started to shake and she grabbed herself.  I said, 
"God Almighty, I hope that's not a sign that he's died."  And 
I immediately called home and I said, "How's he doing?"  The 
nurse said, "His breathing is getting more shallow."  I raced 
to the bank and got all of his money to give to his family, 
and I raced on home.   
 
I decided that day to turn over the journals to the museum.  
I turned it over to the person who was working for the 
Historical Society.  I went in and had a little lunch.  
Fraser, I'm not kidding you.  I stood up on a chair.  It was 
two o'clock.  I stood on a chair, and I put a nail in the 
wall, I mean just tapped it in, I hung the rainbow, turned 
around.  The nurse said, "I think he's about to die."  And I 
sat down and I picked up that Bible, and his last request to 
me was the Twenty-third Psalm and he was gone.  [Schmidt 
crying]  So that was the end of that whole process. 
 
FN:  I really appreciate you sharing that.  When I think 
about the histories that we're collecting, it's wonderful to 
me to have your story to match Brian's in our history of this 
time.  So I appreciate you sharing that. 
 
How do you define felicity in your life? 
 
RS:  I don't know what the definition is. 
 
FN:  A sense of joy and happiness.  Where do you find that 
peace? 
 
RS:  I think I find it in bits and pieces.  I don't think you 
truly ever find it.  I mean, it comes to you.  It's really 
kind of interesting.  In the last five years, like I said, I 
lost my father, Brian died, then my mother died, and yet in 
that time frame my niece had a baby, and it's the first baby 
in my family in thirty-three years.  So that was kind of a 
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real nice reinforcing. 
 
FN:  Is she getting spoiled? 
 
RS:  Oh, she's six now, and she's just a terror.  It's 
horrible.  I tell her mother she's just a brat.  But this is 
the great-uncle.  And I had told my niece, "Don't make me a 
great-uncle before I'm forty.  After that, do what you need 
to do."  But it's been fun with her.  That whole process, 
it's really kind of surprising because I have collected 
pictures from where I'm holding her when she's still just 
this little thing, to now where she's doing her tap dancing 
and swimming.  It's been a real distraction.  Let me put it 
to you that way.  I mean, it's gotten to a point now where 
it's becoming annoying because she's going on seven and she's 
just incredibly smart and unbelievably independent.  She's 
going to reflect her mother and her grandmother, her great-
grandmother and, to many extents, her great-uncle. 
 
So where do I find it?  I don't know.  In some of the oddest 
places and oddest things.  I've told Lorraine, I said, "This 
July I'm going for two weeks.  I'm taking vacation.  I'm 
checking out.  I don't care if the whole place burns down.  
Don't call me.  I'll call you once I see it on TV."  I need 
to do some catch-up things.  I haven't been to the art museum 
for years.  I've never visited the little Hennepin Historical 
Society building over by the Art Institute.  I've never been 
in there, and it just fascinates the hell out of me.  I have 
not been in the Minnesota Historical Society.  I haven't been 
to that new, beautiful place.  And those are the kinds of 
things that, like you, I truly enjoy history.  I want to 
catch up on some of that stuff.   
 
My greatest, greatest, greatest desire is to go on an 
archeological dig some day.  I don't care what it is.  I 
mean, it could be in a trash mound.  But that is truly, truly 
something that would really kind of give me some real joy, 
but a different kind of joy, some real kind of personal 
fulfillment, what I really, really want to do.  That's it. 
 
FN:  Talk to me about your vision of America.  What do you 
think about this country right now? 
 
RS:  America: you get what you deserve.  We are complacent.  
We are self-sustaining.  We are lazy.  And we are willing to 
let the other guy take it on the chin as long as we don't see 
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it and as long as we never do it directly.  Why do we have 
the 104th Congress?  Because the 103rd and 102nd or whatever 
didn't listen to the folks, didn't listen and say, "We want 
change here.  We don't want it to hurt us, but we want change 
here."  So now they're finding ways of bringing about that 
change, and it's not going to hurt so badly that third ring 
of suburbs, you know, those kinds of things, but it's sure 
going to hurt the inner city and it's going to hurt that 
first ring of suburbs as well.  A lot of that change was 
needed.  To me it's more of a Contract on America as opposed 
to whatever they do call it.16  I actually don't pay that 
much attention.  It always feels like you take a contract out 
on someone, and right now it's the poor and the 
disadvantaged.  It certainly could complicate AIDS, which 
affects the poor and the disadvantaged. 
 
FN:  How do you think the United States is affected by your 
activism, by your presence on the earth? 
 
RS:  Well, if any accomplishment in my life, if anything 
could be said, I mean, when my time comes and I'm gone, if I 
made the slightest imprint, and it doesn't need to be a deep 
one, it doesn't need to be totally recognizable as mine, but 
if I just made a little indentation on the face of this 
earth, I'll be content. 
 
FN:  What would that indentation look like? 
 
RS:  A little more justice.  A little more caring.  A lot 
more laughter.  I don't know.  I think that's it. 
 
FN:  What do you fear most for us? 
 
RS:  For us?  That we forget what we've learned specifically 
about AIDS, what we've learned from this.  I mean, we 
learned.  I mean, here's some chronology for you.  We learned 
that the Department of Health cannot come down and say, "You 
will do things like this and we will take your names."  I 
think AIDS has been more of a challenge for the established 
bureaucracies, those being the departments of health and 
departments of human services, those governmental bodies, as 
much as it is now being a challenge to AIDS service 

                     
    16A reference to the Republican Party's "Contract for 
America," a set of conservative goals for the 104th Congress. 
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organization bureaucracies. 
 
Public health needs to be a partnership, and it has to be 
based on trust, and it's got to be based on public and 
private partnerships.  Government shouldn't be expected to do 
it all, and private enterprise shouldn't have to provide 
maximum service with minimum reimbursement, if that makes 
sense.  Prevention and care and research has to be a public 
and private effort co-equally.  Mutual respect.  Because 
what, in fact, we're talking about are real frail individuals 
here who have expertise.  Along with those expertise come 
egos and all those things, so that we do need to respect each 
other individually to get the job done, not only 
professionally. 
 
FN:  What do you hope for? 
 
RS:  I hope to be out of a job.  I would love to be out of a 
job by the age of sixty-two, before I retire.  I would love 
to see--it's kind of interesting, and I think I can tell 
this, in the old history of MAP there was a contingency plan, 
and on the contingency plan, in case we had to close the 
doors, I always kind of thought I'd be number one.  I was 
absolutely shocked when I saw that I was number ten, the last 
person to turn off the lights and lock the door.  I'd like to 
see that still, and I'd like to see it soon. 
 
So what constitutes soon?  I don't know.  Will I retire 
before AIDS is over?  I suspect so.  I always hear 
epidemiology and public health folks talking about this bell 
curve.  I can envision you get up and you slide down and this 
and that.  I don't even think we're up one side of it yet.  I 
don't think we're anywhere near coming up the one side of a 
bell curve.  I don't know that for a fact, but if it isn't 
AIDS, it's going to be something else, and that's just--I 
mean, it kind of keeps humanity on their toes. 
 
What do I hope for?  Not only an end to AIDS, but that is 
sufficient. 
 
FN:  I think that's an image of you turning off that light 
I'll keep in my mind and hope for that day, too.  What a 
glorious day it will be when you close that door and turn off 
that light. 
 
How do you think this time will be remembered? 
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RS:  This one will go down in the books, because I believe 
AIDS and the needed response to AIDS has shook the foundation 
of this society, of Western society, right to its roots 
because it has forced the issue in many areas.  Directness.  
I mean, to me, the whole concept of repeating messages, 
especially prevention messages, and not acknowledging that 
those messages need to be delivered on kind of different 
levels, whether we're talking to youth, or whether we're 
talking to seniors.  I mean, that message needs to be 
delivered differently.  In my opinion, the messages we 
deliver about prevention equally bring to the forefront the 
need for the message of abstinence until some clear, 
conscious decision-making is done.  That's especially true of 
our youth.  It's not just enough to say no, but to continue 
to say no until you're able to make some real clear decisions 
and you know what the potential risk for bad decisions are. 
 
FN:  So this is a time when maybe we caught back up with that 
message for you? 
 
RS:  I think when we talk about safer sex and we list them in 
alphabetical order, under As is abstinence, and then down 
through the Zs.  I believe delivering the message of 
abstinence is good and is necessary and is as critical as 
discussion of condoms, of safer sexual practices.  I think we 
need to reinforce that.  If there is a moral tone that needs 
to take place in this, it's that abstinence is good until 
you're prepared to talk about other things.  I don't want to 
say "other things."  To abstain from sex until you're 
prepared to deal with sexuality is okay.  It's a maturation 
process, you know. 
 
FN:  How would you like to be remembered? 
 
RS:  Like everyone else on all those other headstones, I 
guess, "Roy Schmidt, 1945 to 19-whatever."  [Laughter]  I 
already have my own plot.  I told my sister, "Do you think 
I'm going to leave it up to you?  Hell, no."  I want control 
beyond the grave.  [Laughter]  How?  I don't know.  I don't. 
 Like everybody else.  You tried.  Shit, I gave it my best.  
Sometimes it always wasn't my best, but at least I gave it a 
shot.  That's it. 
 
FN:  Is there anything else you want to add?  That's the end 
of my questions. 
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RS:  No.  I'm really excited that you're doing this. 
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